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Memo
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Date:	10/1/2010
Re:	Simmons Creek Livestock Crossing and Water Supply
One component of the restoration work at Underwood Conservation District’s (UCD) Simmons Creek project is to provide a livestock watering source to offset fencing cattle off of the stream. Fencing and water facilities had previously been installed by another entity, but the off-stream watering facility constructed did not prove to be a viable water source. The Appleton fire department had offered to maintain a water tank to supply water at a trough near the project site as an interim solution. UCD’s work on the stream and riparian restoration project in the fenced off area around the Simmons Creek project included agreeing to address the problem of constructing a more permanent livestock watering source.
This process involved assessing several different water supply options including: contracting with Appleton fire district to continue their water supply service, installing a solar powered deep well, piping water from a spring on DNR property to the north, solar powered pumping from the stream, solar powered pumping from a shallow well, and installing a water gap on the stream. Most of these options were not feasible due to the high cost of construction and the land manager’s and rancher’s concern over vandalism to the infrastructure. Vagaries in water right law also complicated the decision making process. After repeated discussions between the Washington State Department of Ecology and Tova Cochrane (UCD district manager) it was decided that the in-stream watering solution was feasible within the constraints of Washington State’s water law given the historic use of Simmons Creek by cattle.
On August 5th, 2010 I met with Wayne Vineyard (Hancock Forest Land Manager) and John Stephens (Rancher/Lessee) on site at Simmons Creek to discuss alternative solutions to the water supply issue at Simmons Creek. John pointed out several sites where he his cattle have traditionally watered throughout the year. It was his belief that we would have sufficient water supply at these locations if we were to excavate a pool down 2-5 feet. I suggested utilizing a pool downstream to leverage the down gradient of the stream. This sited the bottom of the pool in the water gap deeper, thus closer to the ground water table, without having to excavate as deeply in the stream. My notes on that day show that everyone was in agreement on the location and with a crossing width of 12-15 feet through the stream and fencing that flared out from the crossing to the existing fence. John and Wayne requested the water gap be fenced off using two 20 foot steel panels to form a V pointing upstream and centered in the main channel. John volunteered to install them each spring and remove and store them each fall.
During our discussion that day I expressed several concerns about the conceptual design, but agreed that it was the most feasible solution at the time given the budgetary and legal constraints.  I agreed the crossing would serve to equalize grazing pressure between both sides of the range land being utilized, but that the water gap in the crossing would not be likely to provide water in the August-October time frame of dry years. I was reassured that this would not be a problem due to other water sources and was informed that the cattle are checked more regularly during dry spells. Should water supply be a problem John informed me that he has the ability to trailer in a water tank and trough. I also cautioned that if the cross sectional dimensions at the location of the pool were widened there would be deposition resulting in the need for annual maintenance. My impression was that annual removal of deposited sediments was not an option. I informed Wayne and John that this would be mitigated by keeping the channel cross section narrow to maintain higher stream velocities to maintain scour in the pool. After discussing my concerns with the site we came to agreement to install the crossing given the benefits of improved distribution of grazing pressure, having an additional watering facility in the spring and mid-summer time frame, and likely having water at the location throughout the year during moderately dry to wet years.
The livestock crossing and water gap were constructed on September 24, 2010 under my direction. The crossing was constructed to a width of about 12 feet. The pool at the water gap was excavated down 2.5 to 3.0 feet and back filled with about 1 foot of 4-12 inch rock. The final elevation at the bottom of the pool is a minimum of 1.6 feet deeper relative to initial conditions. After the pool was excavated I noted that a clay layer was encountered at about 1 foot below ground surface. There was a minimal amount of water trickling in just above the clay layer. Water supply to the pool would have to come from flow overlying the clay layer given the low transmissivity of clay soils. Digging deeper was not an option as this would require laying back the side slopes of the channel which would increase the cross sectional area, reduce flow velocities, and induce deposition in the pool. Even if the narrow cross section of the channel could be maintained while digging deeper the unnaturally deep pool would be a deviation from the stream dynamics and deposition would occur. Thus further excavation would yield a maintenance condition unacceptable to the lessee.
I was on the job site working with a DNR crew on September 29, 2010 when John Stephens arrived at 10:45 to meet Tova and me and discuss his concerns with the constructed water gap and livestock crossing. John was very upset with the situation and expressed dissatisfaction with the district, the project, and was concerned that his time was being wasted. On this morning he told me that the livestock crossing and water gap would not work and that the crossing was a waste of public funds. His expectations as he expressed them on September 29, 2010 differed from our discussion of the conceptual design. John communicated that the water gap must be a reliable sole source supply for his entire herd. He also stated that the livestock crossing would need to be 50 feet wide in the direction perpendicular to stream flow to avoid having the fence pushed down by cattle moving through the crossing and that the eastern approach slope would need to be a much shallower in order for the cattle to traverse it. John expected that the crossing would be 15-20 feet deep, dependent on the depth required to reach ground water. This is considerably different from the water gap with access to a deepened pool in the stream we had discussed. The configuration of the constructed crossing was a hardened route across the stream with a water gap providing access to a pool on the upstream side of the crossing. John stated this configuration would not work because the 10 foot wide access to the pool would only allow a few cows at a time to water resulting in too much competition for water.
John and I had a discussion about his concerns and agreed that an alternative water source should be identified and developed if physically and fiscally possible. I did not argue the discrepancies between his expectations and what was previously agreed to so as to avoid escalating an already contentious dialogue. Tova arrived after our initial discussion and the three of us reconvened at the newly constructed livestock crossing. The pool in the water gap did not have any water in it at this time. After discussing John’s concerns, John said he thought it was still worth fencing the livestock crossing in order to allow for better utilization of the range area and to provide water in the spring to mid-summer months.  However he was still concerned about the width of the crossing and the eastern slope.  We agreed to pursue the option of installing a shallow well. Tova agreed to look into the possibility of acquiring additional funding. I agreed to auger test holes to evaluate the likelihood that a shallow well would be productive enough to provide the required quantity of water throughout the dry season. John offered to provide his services and a 315 excavator to construct the shallow well. He suggested that he could work at a rate below that of the bid contractor. This concluded the meeting.
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